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Summer school in Bijeljina
As part of its project activities in 2002, südost Europa Kultur e.V. has - supported by UNHCR and in cooperation with the local authorities, the Roma community and the school representatives - realized the project "Summer school for Roma children in Bijeljina" in order to teach Roma children to read and write, prepare them for school  and include them into the regular school system. 

Encouraged by last year's successes and because the need for this type of help for the Roma population is far from being met in our community, the südost Centre Bijeljina has organized another summer school this year. It was financially supported by Günter Grass’ foundation for the support of the Roma people from Germany and supported by OSCE, the school representatives, the local authorities and the Roma community. 

The summer school 2003, which took place in the facilities of "Jovan Dučić" primary school from June 23rd to August 15th was attended by 40 children between six and 13. Since a high percentage of the summer school participants did not have any prior education, which is likely to render it more difficult for them to follow and participate in the teaching process, the summer school project provisioned classes not only for the basics in reading, writing and calculating, but also classes to improve the children's communication skills and to strengthen their self-confidence. The children were divided into two groups according to their age, one for children between six and ten, the other for those from ten to 13. The classes took place four times a week for two, later three hours each day.
Thanks to the skills of the teachers Ðurđija Maksimović and Ranko Rankić and to their great love for their work and the children, 40 little pupils gained a basic knowledge of calculating, reading and writing, but also took the most important step, i.e. the realization that "school is nothing to be scared of."  

And how their teacher Ðurđija puts it: "We foster their love for school by creating a feeling of security and self-respect. We motivate them and encourage them to enroll in regular school. These children have to see that we love them and treat them like the other children."

However, in all this, we have to honor the great efforts of Mujo Beganović, the assistant at the summer school. Like last year, he has accompanied the children from the settlement to school and back with the patience of a parent or grandfather, but he has also assisted children and teachers during the classes. 

Again, the summer school has not gone un-noticed, so a number of media have reported on the children, who have studied hard while the other children were on holiday. 

The success of our summer school is also reflected in the fact that further summer schools have been planned this year on the basis of our model. In cooperation with OSCE, the authorities have organized summer schools for July and August in Lukavac, Modrica, Tuzla, Brcko, Banovici and Vukosavlje, in which about 300 Roma children were expected to participate. 

Co-operation with the parents

The preparations for the summer school were carried out in co-operation with the parents, with whom we kept in contact during the summer school through parent meetings. On these occasions we tried to resolve all doubts and questions they had concerning the education of their children and their enrolment in school, and to define the next steps towards the inclusion of the highest possible number of Roma children into the education system.

A day to remember – The trip to the SFOR base " Orao"  
Within its project "Summer Day Camp for Local Children" the American SFOR base "Orao" in Tuzla organized a visit to the camp for our children from summer school on August 2nd. Thanks to Lt. Camella Andrews who coordinated the project, we were transported from Bijeljina to Tuzla in a bus of Danish SFOR. In the camp she and a group of American officers and soldiers who had organized a picnic for the children received us. After a little break after the long trip, the soldiers took the children to visit the fire brigades, the gymnasium and other facilities of the base, and afterwards spend a few hours playing with the children. At the end the evidently exhausted soldiers told us that this had been an especially nice day for them, but that it had not been easy to keep up with the energy of the children. The soldiers also privately donated sweets, pens, hygiene articles, books and similar little presents for the children.

Enrolment in school

Since only a few parents enrolled their children within the regular deadline in April, those who did not do this on time were offered help with the enrolment of their children to the regular school. 

As a medical check-up is an obligatory part of the sign-up procedure, the health department in Bijeljina once helped us out and visited us in the summer school, where the medical check-ups were carried out. 

On the same day the entry examinations for Jovan Dučić primary school took place, so that a part of the children was officially enrolled in this school. We expect that the enrolment of Roma children for the school year 2003/2004 will be completed in the first days of September.

Thanks to the generous help of Günter Grass’  foundation for the support of the Roma people, we are able to provide the 26 Roma children who have successfully finished the school year 2002/2003 and were promoted to the next grade with the books for the next school year as well as with a part of the necessary school material. 

German, Finnish and American SFOR have joined our efforts to support Roma students in Bijeljina by also providing the little pupils with a part of the necessary school material. 

After the end of the summer school and the completion of the children's enrolment, südost will not stop to support the little pupils. Since there is a great need for additional support to Roma students in keeping up with the curriculum, we will try to provide so-called additional classes again in which the children can get the necessary support.

Alphabetization course for grown-ups
A frequent problem among the Roma population that we always notice ourselves during our regular visits in the Roma settlement is the high number of illiterate grown-ups, which a reason for as well as a consequence of the generally bad living conditions of the Roma population.

In order to help and support the numerous Roma population in Bijeljina, and in reaction to the needs expressed by the Roma themselves, the südost Center Bijeljina has started an alphabetization course in the Roma settlement " Čopor ".

Because there are no adequate facilities in the Roma settlement, the classes are taking place in the summer kitchen of Bajremša and Safet Husić, who participate in the course themselves and let us use this room for free.

Currently five Roma between 18 and 45 are participating in the classes on a regular basis, but there are always some new, curious faces appearing as well.

Since the participants are grown-ups of various ages who are holding a pen for the first time, in consultation with "our" teachers from the summer school they suggested to use interactive, creative working methods adapted to the target group.

The participants come to class three times a week for the duration of two regular school classes. The course is provisioned to last two months, but basically it will last as long as it will take the participants to reach a satisfactory level of knowledge. 

We hope that this "pioneer group" in the education of grown-ups, as well as the fact that the alphabetization classes take place directly in the Roma settlement will, among other positive effects, be a sufficient motivation for the rest of the Roma community to get involved, and that it will serve the children as a good example that will help them understand the importance of education.

Working group on the educational needs of Roma
A far-reaching education reform is currently implemented in Bosnia and Herzegovina. Within that process the OSCE education department has formed a special working group, which will be concerned with the strategic tasks and goals regarding the educational needs of Roma in Bosnia and Herzegovina. 

The working group for the educational needs of Roma, which consists of representatives of the local governments of the relevant communities, parents, teachers and international and local organisations working on these questions, and of which our organisation is also a member, held its first meeting on 12 August 2003 in Sarajevo. 

On this meeting positive field experience in the education of Roma children was exchanged and suggestions about the educational needs of Roma were gathered. These will be further discussed on the next meeting.

Donation of the “Duga“

Satisfied with the activities of südost Europa Kultur e.V. and the local organizations “Lara” and “PONS” (which has been founded by the employees of südost), the representatives of the Freudenberg foundation have decided in July to permanently donate the house “Duga” (rainbow) to the two local organizations. 

As before, the work in the house will be aimed at the protection and developments of human rights and democracy, and the house will be open to all interested, no matter what their age, gender, nationality or religious believes. 

Coffee Recalls
In mid-August the last round of coffee recalls took place in all four of our Centers, so that this part of the project “Nada: danas i sutra” (Hope-today and tomorrow) is finished. 

During the 14 coffee recalls that have taken place in each of “our” four municipalities, people could learn a bit more about the history of these places through the real-life accounts of simple people who have been witnesses of these past times. About our recent history people only talked reluctantly, but the process of “opening up” this taboo topic of our days at least started.

The preliminary evaluation of this activity, which continuously took place for two and a half years, shows that it could be continued even after the end of the “Nada: danas i sutra” project. If this is going to happen remains to be seen, but it is obvious that the coffee recalls have left traces in our small communities and that they have opened the door, a crack wide, to all those who want to find a way to reconciliation and sustainable peace in this region through open dialog.

Selected accounts from all four municipalities will be presented in a book, which might be available by the beginning of next year. 

Visit of the Sarajevo Film Festival 

Together with the organisation CGSA, we were able to offer 55 children from Odžak municipality a treat and take them to visit the Sarajevo Film Festival again this year. 

Since CGSA had applied for us early, we became one of the five organizations who could travel to the festival for free. Besides the nice film and the good organization by SFOR, this film festival will be remembered for the joyful meeting of young people from different backgrounds.

Guests from Germany
In the beginning of September, südost will host two students from Germany. Made possible by the ASA program from Germany, Jadranka Kursar and Jens Tönnesmann will get to know our activities and prepare a small brochure about our project during the next two months. 
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The first day of the Summer school 
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